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A G E N D A  
REGULAR MEETING OF TYBEE ISLAND CITY COUNCIL 

October 12, 2023 at 6:30 PM 
Please silence all cell phones during Council Meetings 

 
Opening Ceremonies 
     Call to Order 
     Invocation 
     Pledge of Allegiance 
 
Announcements 
 
Consideration of Items for Consent Agenda  
 
Recognitions and Proclamations 

1. Proclamation: Georgia Retired Educators Day, November 5, 2023 
 
Consideration of the approval of the minutes of the meetings of the Tybee island City Council 

2. Minutes, City Council Meeting, September 28, 2023 
3. Attachment to Minutes 

 
Reports of Staff, Boards, Standing Committees and/or Invited Guest.  Limit reports to 10 
minutes. 

4. Chantal Audran, Marine Science Center Update 
 
Citizens to be Heard:  Please limit comments to 3 minutes.  Maximum allowable times of 5 
minutes. 

5. David Roberts:  The City’s Administrative Withdrawal of Abandoned and otherwise 
Illegitimate STR Certificates. 

6. Nick Sears:  STRs in the neighborhood districts - invalid permits and abandonment 
7. Mariah Hay:  Zunzibar Noise Nuisance at Receiving Properly 1111 Laurel Avenue 

 
If there is anyone wishing to speak to anything on the agenda other than the public hears, 
please come forward.  Limit your comments to three minutes, no more than five minutes. 
 
Consideration of Approval of Consent Agenda 
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Public Hearings 
8. Minor subdivision, 5 7th Street, Petitioner:  Brent Watts 

 
Council, Officials and City Attorney Considerations and Comments 

9. Monty Parks:   
 Marsh Hen Trail 
 Child care working group update:  request to explore the use of portable structures 

on current footprint of City buildings 

 Funding for Tybee Island Lighthouse Repairs, Budget Amendment 
 
Minutes of Boards and Committees 

12. TIMSC Minutes, September 25, 2023 
13. Minutes - Planning Commission September 18, 2023 

 
Executive Session 
     Discuss litigation, personnel and real estate  
Possible vote on litigation, personnel and real estate discussed in executive session 
Adjournment 
Individuals with disabilities who require certain accommodations in order to allow them to observe and/or 
participate in this meeting, or who have questions regarding the accessibility of the meeting or the facilities are 
required to contact Jan LeViner at 912.472.5080 promptly to allow the City to make reasonable accommodations 
for those persons.   
 
*PLEASE NOTE:  Citizens wishing to speak on items listed on the agenda, other than public hearings, 
should do so during the citizens to be heard section.  Citizens wishing to place items on the council 

meeting agenda must submit an agenda request form to the City Clerk’s office by Thursday at 5:00PM 
prior to the next scheduled meeting.  Agenda request forms are available outside the Clerk’s office at City 

Hall and at www.cityoftybee.org. 
 

 

 

THE VISION OF THE CITY OF TYBEE ISLAND 

 
  

“is to make Tybee Island the premier beach community in which to live, work, and play.” 
 

 

 

THE MISSION OF THE CITY OF TYBEE ISLAND 

 
  

“is to provide a safe, secure and sustainable environment by delivering superior services through responsible 
planning, preservation of our natural and historic resources, and partnership with our community to ensure 
economic opportunity, a vibrant quality of life, and a thriving future.” 
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File Attachments for Item:

2. Minutes, City Council Meeting, September 28, 2023
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City Council Minutes, September 28 2023 
 
Mayor Sessions called the meeting to order at 6:30PM, September 28, 2023.  Those in 
attendance were, Monty Parks via zoom, Barry Brown, Jay Burke and Spec Hosti.  Also 
attending were Michelle Owens, Acting City Manager; Bubba Hughes, City Attorney; 
Tracy O’Connell, City Attorney; and Jan LeViner, Clerk of Council.  Nancy DeVetter was 
not present. 
 
Opening Ceremonies 
     Call to Order 
     Invocation:  Sue Jackson, Trinity Chapel Methodist Church 
     Pledge of Allegiance 
 
Consideration of Items for Consent Agenda  

 Minutes, September 14, 2023 

 Renewal of Debris Removal Contract:  Crowder Gulf 

 Purchase of Christmas Decorations.  Funding for these decorations is in the 
approved City of Tybee Island’s FY2024 budget, adopted June 22, 2023. The 
budget item for Holiday Decorations Replacements was $150,000.00 and was a 
Capital Purchase under the account number 350-1110-54-2500, itemized list of 
Capital Requests. 

 Proposed Changes to Certification and Education Incentive 

 Contingent Settlement Proposal with City Manager 
 
Consideration of Boards, Commissions and Committee Appointments – Vote for Five (5) 
Only 

Ethics Commission 

 Nancy Frankenhauser:  Consideration for Ethics Commission (Incumbent) 

 Ben Goggins:  Consideration for Ethics Commission (Incumbent)  

 Mariah Hay:  Consideration for Ethic Commission 

 Dee Matkowski:  Consideration for Ethics Commission 

 Mark Reed:  Consideration for Ethics Commission (Incumbent)  

 Ruth Whitley Wilson:  Consideration for Ethic Commission 
The Clerk of Council distributed ballots and the following were appointed to the Ethics 
Commission: 

 Nancy Frankenhauser 

 Ben Goggins 

 Dee Matkowski 

 Mark Reed 

 Ruth Wilson 
 

Linda Dunlap:  Interfaith Addiction and Recovery Coalition approached Mayor 
and Council to give a presentation on addiction.  Ms. Dunlap announced their fundraiser 
event on October 14, 2023, Doors to Hope, which is presented by the Interfaith Addiction 
and Recovery Coalition.  The organization works with faith leaders in the community to 
address the issue of addiction.  Mayor Sessions thanked Ms. Dunlap for her presentation.   
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Citizens to be Heard:  Please limit comments to 3 minutes.  Maximum 
allowable times of 5 minutes. 
William Moseley:  Expressed his concerns regarding the proposed changes to 
Certification and Education Incentives.  Mayor Sessions thanked Mr. Moseley for his 
comments. 
 
William Moseley asked  Mayor and Council to consider changing the Adoption 
Agreement with GMA so if elected, he will not have to pause his retirement.  Mayor 
Sessions thanked Mr. Moseley for his comments.  She reminded everyone that it will need 
to be added to the agenda by a council member and then they would direct the City 
Attorney to reach out to GMEBS.  They would in turn draft an amendment to the 
Agreement as well as an ordinance change.    Mr. Moseley again asked for consideration.   
 
Juliana Burdette, Program Director, Tybee YMCA approached Mayor and 
Council.  Ms. Burdett spoke to the needs and possible location for a licensed childcare 
facility.  Ms. Burdett gave a brief presentation to include the results of a recent survey.  
Mayor Sessions thanked Ms. Burdett. Mayor pro tem Brown expressed his concerns with 
adding a child care facility to the old school building as the building might be torn down 
and a new governmental facility built. Mr. Parks stated he does not feel comfortable 
addressing the issue as this is an advanced proposal that covers a survey that was done by 
the YMCA.  Mr. Hosti stated a decision needs to be made regarding the old school building 
prior to moving forward.   
 
Roger Huff approached Mayor and Council.  Mr. Huff spoke to the needs for additional 
pickleball courts on the Island and recommended Staff look in to VersaCourt options.  Mr. 
Huff also spoke to Alley 3 in moving forward with a ramp.  Mayor Sessions thanked Mr. 
Huff. 
 
Raynette Evans approached Mayor and Council.  Ms. Evans stated she is representing 
the Tybee Island Historical Society and invited everyone to the fund raiser on October 
27th.  Mayor Sessions thanked Ms. Evans. 
 
Mark Reed approached Mayor and Council to speak to additional pickleball courts on 
the Island.  He also gave a brief presentation to the participation rates and growth of the 
sport.  Mr. Reed’s presentation included dedicated locations for new courts, which include 
the basketball courts at Memorial and Jaycee Parks.  Mayor Sessions thanked Mr. Reed. 
 
Beau Livingston approached Mayor and Council.  Mr. Livingston spoke to the need of 
a childcare facility on the Island as well as additional pickleball courts.  Mayor Sessions 
thanked Mr. Livingston for his comments. 
 
Spec Hosti made a motion to approve the consent agenda.  Monty Parks seconded.  
Vote was unanimous to approve, 4-0. 
 
Council, Officials and City Attorney Considerations and Comments 
Barry Brown recommended moving forward with a ramp at Alley 3 as the TIFD now 
has a boat and need a safe place to launch. Mayor pro tem Brown asked Mr. Gulbronson 
for any engineering information he might have.  Ms. Owens gave a brief history of the 
request.  She stated the last known discussion was held by the Infrastructure Commission, 
April 2022, and the conversation was the Infrastructure Committee was waiting on the 
City Manager for further direction.  This included adding to the FY24 budget which did 
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not happen.   Mayor pro tem Brown recommended getting information from an 
engineering firm, possibly Thomas & Hutton.  Mr. Hosti recommended reaching out to 
GaDNR to begin conversations with them as to what the City can do and what they cannot.    
Ms. Owens will work with DNR and Thomas Hutton moving forward. 
 
City Manager - Discussion and Action Item List Update. Ms. Owens gave an 
update on the following: 

 Funding for Tybee Island Lighthouse Repairs.  Ms. Owens stated she 
met with Sarah Jones and Jen Amerell regarding funds needed for repairs to 
the Lighthouse. Ms. Owens is recommending Mayor and Council donate 
$10,000 which is the maximum amount given to a non-profit organization.  
The funds would come from the fund balance.  Mr. Parks stated he would like 
to see a budget amendment prior to voting.  Ms. Owens confirmed.  Mayor 
Sessions stated the Tybee Island Lighthouse is a historic icon and the City needs 
to support the Lighthouse as it is essentially our logo and our shining light. 

 Pickleball.  Ms. Owens stated Mr. Gulbronson has been working on several 
options on what the court would look like and where it might go.  They are 
asking for six (6) courts in total.  Mr. Gulbronson outlined three (3) options and 
the cost.  The approximate cost for the courts at Memorial Park Tennis Court 
would be $200,000 and the existing tennis courts would have to be relocated.  
Funding is not in the current budget but he will add to the FY 25 budget.  Mr. 
Hughes reminded everyone that prior to any new additions to Memorial Park, 
it would need to go special review and site plan approval.  Jaycee Park does not 
have the same restrictions as Memorial Park.   

 Memorial Park:  Ms. Owens stated she was asked the status of the multi-
purpose room and YMCA projects.  She continued there was a previous plan 
that included a two-story building that was a multi-million dollar project and 
is not going forward at this time due to funding.   

 Non-Profit Funding.  Ms. Kendrick stated the Main Street was tasked with 
the process of allocating funds to the non-profits.  This budget cycle, Mayor and 
Council approved $100,000 to be dispersed amongst those that applied. 
Applications were received and then reviewed.  The criteria that was used that 
was currently in place.  Ms. Kendrick outline the criteria to include budgets and 
what the fund would be used for.  Main Street Organization Committee met and 
reviewed the applications and made recommendations.  The Board received 
these recommendations and the recommendations were sent to Mayor and 
Council for their consideration.  Ms. Kendrick would like to schedule a 
workshop in the spring of 2024 to invite organizations, non-profits, in the 
community to learn how to do successful grant writing and how to submit their 
applications.  Mr. Parks stated he would like more involvement with City 
Council moving forward. 

 Water-Sewer Project Financing.  Ms. Owens stated the Finance 
Department would like to bring a Reimbursement Resolution before Mayor and 
Council.  She would like to update everyone moving forward.  Ms. Owens gave 
a brief history of the projects regarding water/sewer.  The Finance Director is 
now ready to move forward with borrowing $7.5M at an interest rate of 5.8% 
for 20 years for the project. Ms. Owens stated there are seven (7) projects that 
need to be completed.  Mr. Hughes stated his involvement began with the 
Reimbursement Resolution a few months ago.  He continued, he is concerned 
with the bond and the increase of rates for the residents.  Mr. Parks stated the 
City had developed a five (5) year plan for serious repairs and equipment 
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replacement which was underwritten by an issuance of a Revenue Bond and it 
was a solid plan.  He would like discussions at the upcoming workshop on 
October 19th.  Mr. Hosti shared his concerns as well as he thought there was a 
plan in place for repairs.   

 
Spec Hosti made a motion to adjourn to executive session to discuss real estate, 
personnel and litigation.  Monty Parks seconded.  Vote was unanimous to approve, 4-
0. 
 
Spec Hosti made a motion to return to regular session.  Monty Parks seconded.  Vote 
was unanimous to approve 4-0. 
 
Spec Hosti made a motion to adjourn.  Monty Parks seconded.  Vote was unanimous 
to approve, 4-0. 
 
Meeting adjourned at 9:45PM 
 
 
 
_________________________ 
Janet LeViner, MMC 
Clerk of Council 
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File Attachments for Item:

3. Attachment to Minutes
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File Attachments for Item:

7. Zunzibar Noise Nuisance at Receiving Properly 1111 Laurel Avenue
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PUBLIC
 AGENDA REQUEST

MAYOR 

Shirley Sessions


CITY COUNCIL	 

Barry Brown, Mayor Pro Tem

Jay Burke

Nancy DeVetter

Spec Hosti

Monty Parks

Brian West


	 

CITY OF TYBEE ISLAND	 


	 CITY MANAGER

Shawn Gillen


City Council Agenda Item Request 


Agenda Item Requests and supporting documentation must be submitted to the Clerk of Council by 
4:00PM on the Thursday prior to the next scheduled Council meeting.  If this form is received after the 
deadline, the item will be listed on the next scheduled agenda. 

 


Council Meeting Date for Request: October 12


Item: Zunzibar Noise Nuisance at Receiving Property1111 Laurel Ave


Explanation: Property owners and full time residents Joseph Schmidt and Mariah Hay at receiving property 

1111 Laurel Ave seek relief in abating ongoing noise nuisances generated by adjacent business Zunzibar at 1115 

US-80


Paper Work: 	 	  	 X Attached*  


        	 	 	  ______ Audio/Video Presentation** 


*         	Electronic submissions are requested by not required.  Please email to 
jleviner@cityoftybee.org.


 	 **	 Audio/video presentations must be submitted to the IT department at City Hall 

by 4:00PM on the Thursday prior to the scheduled meeting.


NOTE:  Request will be postponed if necessary information is not provided.

P.O. Box 2749 – 403 Butler Avenue, Tybee Island, Georgia 31328-2749


(866) 786-4573 – FAX (866) 786-5737

www.cityoftybee.org
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PUBLIC
 AGENDA REQUEST

Submitted by: 	Mariah Hay 


Phone / Email: 717-413-5213 mariahhay@gmail.com


Comments: ________________________________________________________________________________    


_________	_________________________________________________________________________________


Date given to Clerk of Council     Tuesday, October 3, 2023


P.O. Box 2749 – 403 Butler Avenue, Tybee Island, Georgia 31328-2749

(866) 786-4573 – FAX (866) 786-5737


www.cityoftybee.org
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Noise Nuisances from Zunzibar
Experienced at 1111 Laurel Ave
Summary by Mariah Hay
October 1, 2023

Receiving property owners Mariah Hay and Joseph Schmidt request sound remediation so that
they will no longer experience Zunzibar generated noise within the home. Remediation includes:

● Updating delivery and waste collection activities to after 7am (Tybee Quiet hours are 10pm-7am)
● Establishing acceptable sound levels (levels refer to the numbered levels used in Zunzibar’s

permanent sound system for volume and bass) for amplified sound
● Training employees
● Following up to confirm established levels are upheld and preventing residential sound intrusion

History:
We have lived in our home since August 2020, and are full time residents of Tybee. Joe and I work from
home (1111 Laurel Ave.) in the Healthcare and Technology sectors respectively. The noise nuisances
from Zunzibar began in late March, 2023 when they opened. There was no noise nuisance from the prior
restaurant (Geralds) at 1115 US-80, Tybee Island.

Current noise nuisances began on March 24, with the opening of Zunzibar restaurant.

Noise nuisances and impact:
Noise of refrigerated semi trucks deliveries - This wakes us up during sleeping hours (and Tybee
“quiet” hours) and prevents us from sleeping during delivery.

● Approximately 3 times per week, 1 hour duration each occurance
● Typically between the hours of 4am - 6am (during Tybee “quiet” hours)
● Noise is generated by truck engine, refrigeration compressor, and unloading activities

Noise of dumpster emptying - This wakes us up, startling us awake due to the loud “impulsive” crashing
sounds, disrupting sleep and making it difficult to get back to sleep. (It is also during Tybee “quiet” hours)

● Approximately 2-3 times per week
● Between the hours of 4am - 7am (during Tybee “quiet” hours)
● Noise is generated by the trash pickup truck, backup beep, and loud banging of lifting and

emptying the dumpster

Outdoor amplified recorded music - This produces a loud bass that can be heard inside my home, and
home office, where it disrupts work activities. It can be heard above my video calls, and makes it difficult
to concentrate on work tasks.

● 13-14 hours a day, 7 days a week
● Between the hours of 10:30am to 7pm, - 10pm to 11:30pm (during Tybee “quiet” hours)
● Noise is generated by outdoor speakers and subwoofer under restaurant roof and outside

restaurant roof (entire restaurant is open air)

Outdoor amplified live music - This music is even louder than the recorded music and can be plainly
heard outdoors on my property making outdoor spaces unusable (including my screened in porch for
family dinner), and can be plainly heard over my TV, telephone calls, etc. within my home. I often work
until 8pm, so the noise interferes with work, and prohibits relaxation and peaceable enjoyment of my
home to unwind after work.
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○ 3 hours a day, 7 days a week
○ Between the hours of 7pm - 10pm
○ Noise is generated by outdoor speakers and subwoofer under restaurant roof and outside

restaurant roof (entire restaurant is open air), and additional freestanding speakers
brought by musician

In short, there are very few hours in the 24 hour day when a noise nuisance is not occurring. It interferes
with all aspects of life including sleep, work, and relaxation time. Joe and I are now experiencing
“disordered” sleep from the frequent and jarring noises during sleeping hours which leave us feeling
fatigued during the day, and have been getting sick more frequently. Work is more difficult as fatigue
compounded with daytime noise and more frequent illnesses impede daily work responsibilities. Lastly,
we are unable to peaceably enjoy our home during quiet, non-work hours. Because of this impact, we are
considering selling our home but believe the noise nuisance will prevent us from being able to sell at fair
market value. We love our home and neighbors and do not want to move, but after 6 painful months of
patiently trying to work with Chris Smith, CEO of Zunzibar, who promised dozens of times to remediate
outdoor music noise nuisance so it would not be heard inside our home, and with the City Staff and Code
Enforcement to prevent delivery and dumpster noise during quiet hours, we have been unsuccessful. This
is why we come to the City Council today, as your mission is to uphold a “vibrant quality of life” and a
“thriving future” for residents like us. Our proposal for remediation is a fair ask, where both Zunzibar and
we can thrive. Right now we are being bulldozed and ignored.
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File Attachments for Item:

8. Minor subdivision, 5 7th Street, Petitioner:  Brent Watts
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File Attachments for Item:

11. Monty Parks:  Funding for Tybee Island Lighthouse Repairs
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File Attachments for Item:

12. TIMSC Minutes, September 25, 2023
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Minutes of September 25, 2023 
  
Present: Jim Alexander, Jim Bentley, Nancy Daves, Doug Duch, Jeanne Hutton, Dave 
Makel, Carol Pride, Mark Reed, Karen Robertson, Ruthie Wilson, Katie Wohlust, and 
Executive Director, Chantal Audran. Absent: Kathryn Williams 
 
Welcome/Introductions:  Duch welcomed everyone. September’s meeting duration was 
shortened to 1.0 hour to allow Tybee residents to attend City Council Forum. 
 
Minutes of the July 2023 meeting: Approved online by majority vote and submitted to 
the Clerk of Council, Tybee Island. 
 
Executive-Director Bimonthly Report:  Audran provided an update on the 2023 goals 
and objectives.   
Programs 

 Sidewalk to the Sea started in September. Highest number of schools since 2018 
with 12 different Title 1 schools. 

Communications 

 Ike’s release featured on front page of local paper 

 Dee Daniels/TIMSC podcast released episode #1 and #2 
Exhibit Fabrication  

 Joy Davis continues to work on the right whale exhibit. Project may be 
completed in early December. Unveiling date TBD. 

 CA met with Dr. Hoskins-Brown, Director- NOAA Sponsored Programs at 
Savannah State University, and Elizabeth DuBose, Executive Director of Ossabaw 
Foundation, to discuss Gullah Geechee exhibit “Coastal Communities” to be 
added under ship watch loft. 

 Received one audio-visual quote for clear LED panel 
Operations 

 ~41K visitors to date (2K increase over YTD 2022) 

 Ike’s release went smoothly and highly attended 

 2023 loggerhead hatchling collected from Ossabaw Island 

 First green sea turtle nest observed on Tybee Island 

 Change in sea turtle nest protect hardware, plastic net cover to metal net cover, 
proved to be more effective in preventing predation. Only one nest impacted by 
coyotes. 

 New education signage on cross overs with new City dune fencing 

 Add new large schematic of cross-section of a barrier island to ramp/walk way 
entrance. There are so many new donors that Center can begin adding signage 
down ramp to entrance. 

 
Committee Updates: 
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Policy & Procedure Committee:  Revised Handbook finalized. Trustees had an 
opportunity to review, edit and comment. Motion to approve 2023 Handbook: Duch. 
Second: Daves. All in favor. 
Infrastructure Committee: Back up generator power supply adequate. Broken and 
discolored solar panels out front replaced. Heat trace lines completed. 
Communications Committee:  CRM demo/zoom calls on October 16 and 23. R.Wilson 
sent out for references with two CRM companies. CA to select two staff members to 
attend zoom calls. Center committed to Pirate Fest vendor booth. Consider sending a 
mailer prior to holidays and Giving Tuesday. 
Finance Committee: Due to new accountant transition, July & August financial report 
not available for review at meeting. 
 
Meeting adjourned: 6:00pm 
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File Attachments for Item:

13. Minutes - Planning Commission September 18, 2023
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PLANNING COMMISSION                          ACTING CITY MANAGER  
Julie A. Livingston                                        Michelle Owens 
Robert J. Matkowski 
Elaine McGruder 
S. Michelle Nooney                                                                                                            COMMUNITY DEVELOPMEN DIRECTOR 
Whitley Reynolds              George Shaw  
Marie Rodriguez          
Anthony Turpin                                         CITY ATTORNEY        

                                         Edward M. Hughes
                                                                                                                      

 
Planning Commission Meeting 

MINUTES 
September 18, 2023 

 
Chair Whitley Reynolds called the September 18, 2023, Tybee Island Planning Commission 
meeting to order. Commissioners present were Elaine McGruder, Robert Matkowski, Anthony 
Turpin, and Michelle Nooney. Julie Livingston and Marie Rodriguez were absent. 
 
Consideration of Minutes: 
Chair Whitley Reynolds asked for consideration of the May 15, 2023, meeting minutes. Elaine 
McGruder made a motion to approve. Michelle Nooney seconded. The vote to approve was 
unanimous. 
 
Disclosures/Recusals: 
Chair Whitley Reynolds asked if there were any Disclosures or Recusals. There were none. 
 
Old Business: 
Chair Whitley Reynolds asked if there was any old business. There was none. 
 
MINOR SUBDIVISION: requesting to subdivide into three lots – 5 Seventh 
Street-40005 20009-Zone R-2 -Brent Watts.  
George Shaw stated Mr. Watts purchased a large lot on Second Street and there is an old 
house on the property that Mr. Watts intends to move toward the beach and create two more 
lots. Since this submittal there has been one minor change that affects nothing as far as this 
body goes. Mr. Watts found out he owns the entrance to seventh lane which is easement, so 
he owns an additional 20 feet of the one lot. Staff recommends approval. Robert 
Matkowski referenced the trees that will be removed, asking where they are in reference to 
this property. George Shaw stated that will be established when this property gets 
developed. Brent Watts the applicant whose address is 2108 Drayton Street, Savannah, 
Georgia approached the Planning Commission and stated in regards to the tree question he 
thinks there will only be two palm trees that might have to be taken out to move the existing 
home. Mr. Watts asked George Shaw if the tree permit would be separate from this. 
George Shaw stated yes that will be addressed with the development of the lots. Mr. 
Watts stated his general plan is to keep as many trees as possible. Elaine McGruder 
made a motion to approve. Michelle Nooney seconded. The vote to approve was 
unanimous.   
 
VARIANCE: requesting to put steps in setback – 104 Seventeenth Street -40008 
18001- Zone C-1 -Walt Freeman. 
George Shaw stated Mr. Walt Freeman purchased this property at seventeenth and inlet and it has 
an existing historic home on it. Mr. Freeman was approved for a site plan to put in three more units 
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and a pool. The existing home will be part of the new units. The existing home only has a single set of 
stairs in it and our ordinance requires a second set from the first elevated floor. He is requesting to 
have the second set wrap around above the pool deck and come back into the setback behind one of 
the new units. While our ordinance allows him to grant a stairway in a setback, it also implies that he 
is granted the least amount of excess as possible. As for the way this is situated, he does not think he 
can approve of this and that is why it is before the Planning Commission. Staff recommends denial. 
Kaylie Garrison, speaking on behalf of the applicant Walt Freeman approached the Planning 
Commission and stated one of the biggest reasons they are asking for the variance to be at the back of 
the property is if we turn this onto the pool deck it could be a danger to pedestrians to trip and fall 
and hit their head on the metal stairs. Or an unattended child could fall into the pool. So that is why 
this makes more sense to put the steps in the back. For this project we wanted to reduce the density 
and increase the green space. Elaine McGruder made a motion to approve. There was no second. 
Motion to approve failed. Anthony Turpin made a motion to deny. Michelle Nooney seconded. 
Persons voting for the motion to deny was Anthony Turpin, Michelle Nooney and Robert 
Matkowski. Voting against was Elaine McGruder. Motion to deny passed. 
 
VARIANCE: requesting to build in setback –18 Pulaski Street -40001 09003 -
Zone R-1– Jennifer Rutherford. 
George Shaw stated the applicant Jennifer Rutherford is requesting a variance to expand porches 
into the front setback. The front of the house sits in the front setback now. The applicant is proposing 
to build the porch out to the front post of the bottom porch and build a third deck above the two 
existing porches. The front of those porches will be in the front and side setback. The stairway coming 
down on the side of the building that she wants to add can be granted by staff as a second egress. 
There is no hardship for this property, so staff recommends denial. Anthony Turpin asked if staff 
could give a history on this property as to why it is in the setback. George Shaw stated he is not sure 
what the rules were in 2006 but when he talked with the designer of the home, he stated at the time 
this was built they considered it the back of the house and he did not mention any variances. George 
Shaw stated this home is in the R-1 district and that has a twenty-foot setback on the front and rear 
so that makes no sense at all how this got through. Right now, it is a duplex with one facing Dogwood 
and this one facing Pulaski. Jennifer Rutherford, who lives at 18 Pulaski Street approached the 
planning commission and stated her home was originally part of the enlisted men’s mess hall for Fort 
Screven. And looking down at the street you can see there are many structures sitting on the street as 
well as carports that come out to the street with porches over top of them. You can see that the 18 
Pulaski Street porch does not stick out any farther than the neighbor’s porch at 20 Pulaski Street. The 
porch would match up with the bump out the side porch that is not in the setback and will be 
approved because it’s allowable. What we are asking for is a section that’s approximately four feet 
wide to connect that side porch to the front porch because we’re having to put a second egress in from 
that floor. Everything she is asking for is either part of the ordinance now allowing for a second egress 
or in my current footprint. She stated she applied for a building permit for the rotten beams and rails 
that supported her porches. She stated she got a stop work order for not displaying a permit. I 
clarified with George Shaw that I had a building permit displayed, but it felt like it was just about the 
nosey neighbors complaining about construction. Bob Matkowski asked Jennifer Rutherford what 
was the original building permit for. Jennifer Rutherford started to replace the rotten beams. Bob 
Matkowski asked George Shaw if he recalled the building permit. George Shaw stated no, I don’t 
recall the date the permit was issued. Anthony Turpin asked George Shaw if she is required to have 
these egress stairs. George Shaw stated the Tybee Code requires two sets of stairs from an elevated 
level. The minimum size is what could be approved in the setback. Bob Matkowski made a motion 
to deny. Michelle Nooney seconded. The motion to deny was unanimous. 
 
 
Adjournment: 7:30pm 
Lisa L. Schaaf 
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